WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 5 DECEMBER 2016


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 5 December 2016 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor R Bowrah (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, W Brown, A Govier, J Hunt, G James, J Lloyd, J Reed, P W Sparrow and J Thorne 
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk)
154. APOLOGIES
Councillors Copley and V Stock-Williams 
156. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Govier and Hunt declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Brown, James, Govier, Hunt and Reed declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 

157. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 7 November 2016 copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

158. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements he had undertaken since the last meeting.
159. POLICE REPORT 
A report on recent police activity in the town was submitted. 
160. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) BUS SERVICE TO MUSGROVE PARK HOSPITAL

(i) Alan Bell spoke in relation to the petition calling for the reintroduction of a bus service to and from Musgrove Park Hospital. He first asked what action Councillor Govier had taken in relation to the photocopied portion of the petition which, in his role as a County Councillor, he had offered to present.

Councillor Govier confirmed that he had passed the documents to the appropriate County Council Cabinet Member at a recent meeting of the County Council. The Cabinet Member had promised a written response.
Mr Bell then went on to remind the Town Council of its promise to help with the promotion of the petition that had been instigated by Debbie Pemberton and himself calling for the reintroduction of this service. His perception was that the Council had done little to assist and had not kept him and Ms Pemberton informed. He asked if the Council were still interested in helping or whether they were “washing their hands” of the petition and no longer supported its promoters.
The Town Clerk drew attention to the action that had been taken. The Council were first made aware of the petition at a meeting attended by Mr Bell and Ms Pemberton on 5 September 2016 (Minute 91/2016), following that meeting the decision that the Town Council hold discussions with Transporting Somerset and the bus company was implemented. The meeting duly took place on 13 October 2016. The outcome of that meeting was reported in full and recorded in the published minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 7 November 2016 (Minute 137/2016). Publicity was given to the outcome of the meeting not only in the minutes but in the local press, media, social media sites and the Council’s own web site. Meanwhile publicity was given to the aims of the petition when a photograph was taken with Ms Pemberton pretending to hand over the petition to the Mayor on 7 October 2016. This photograph was also widely circulated in the local media.
In the circumstances it was difficult to know just what else the Council might do other than publicise the alternative means of transport to the Hospital – which was what had previously been agreed.

(ii) Ms Pemberton spoke on the same subject. She drew attention to the general trend of First Buses to reduce services. She also drew attention to a bus service elsewhere within Taunton Deane that had been reintroduced following the submission of a petition with just 200 names. She felt that both she and Mr Bell should have been permitted to attend the meeting with Transporting Somerset and the bus company. Ms Pemberton felt that neither the Council nor the bus company had worked hard enough. She had taken the matter up with the local M.P. and intended to take it also to the highest level of Government. The petition was still ongoing, names were still being collected and she intended to continue to campaign to achieve the reintroduction of this service.
In view of the detailed explanation and chronology of events given following the previous speaker, the Town Clerk felt there was nothing further he could add other than to emphasise that it had never been the intention of the Council to include the organisers of the petition in the meeting with Transporting Somerset and the bus company.

Councillor James empathised with the aims of the petition but felt that both speakers were disingenuous to claim that the Council had done little to help. The meeting with the appropriate people had taken place, as requested, extensive publicity had been given to its outcome and a commercial decision had been taken by the bus company in respect of a service that was not commercially viable and which was outside of the power of the Town Council to affect.

(b) Mrs Catherine Lockyear asked if the locked gate leading from the South Street Car Park onto South Street could be unlocked and a staggered barrier put in its place. This would preserve the safety aspect onto South Street but would allow people with push chairs and users of wheelchairs and mobility vehicles to exit this way.

It was agreed to raise this matter with TDBC.

(c) Gibby Swaine of Riverside drew attention to the safety of road users in the area of Corams Lane, Springfield Road and Station Road. She suggested that the road markings could be improved and a speed restriction placed on Corams Lane. Councillor Biscoe also drew attention to the speed of traffic in this area and suggested that speed restrictions might also be placed on Station Road.
It was agreed refer these suggestion to the Highway Authority.

(d) Brian Hillier referred to the recent trial to introduce three weekly refuse collections. He felt that this would result in foul smelling domestic waste. He also wondered if the timetable for the collection of garden waste was likely to change because if it remained the same as it was now there would be a conflict with the use of refuse collection vehicles.
(e) Ray Filler, Chairman of the Royal British Legion (Wellington Branch) thanked all those councillors who took part in and supported the recent Remembrance services.

161. GRANTS

The following application for grant had been received:

Wellington Cricket Club

An application for grant of £945 had been received from Wellington Cricket Club. Once again the club was asking for assistance in connection with its very successful series of winter coaching sessions for the young people of the area. This successful project had been made possible by the support of the Town Council since 2010. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that a grant of £945 be made.

RESOLVED that a grant of £945 be made to the Wellington Cricket Club.
162. PROPOSED 40MPH AND 50MPH SPEED LIMIT A38 TAUNTON TO WELLINGTON
It was reported that Somerset County Council’s Traffic Management team were considering a number of safety improvements on the A38 between Taunton and Wellington. One of these considerations was to reduce the current 50mph speed limit between the Heatherton Grange junction and Wellington to a 40mph speed limit.  

Details of the guidance the highway authority had to follow together with the assessment process for speed were submitted.
The Traffic Management Team welcomed any comments or observations the Council wished to make on these proposals.

The views expressed ranged from total support of the proposal to reduce the speed limit to more qualified support from those that felt it was not necessary to reduce the speed limit between Chelston and Cades. The view was taken that if the speed limit were to be reduced it would result in traffic congestion to and from Wellington. The point was also made that it was important to recognise that the road was used by road users other than cars.

RESOLVED that these comments be passed to the Traffic Management Team.
163. FOOTPATH BETWEEN LONGFORTH FARM ESTATE AND CHURCHFIELDS/PARKLANDS
Details were submitted of the footpath link between the developing Longforth Farm estate and the older part of the town at Parklands/Church Fields. Councillor Govier had drawn attention to this link and felt that it was unfortunate that the developers were not able to complete the link at the same time as they fulfilled their responsibilities on their part of the estate. This was a view shared by a number of local residents. He therefore suggested that the Town Council consider funding the construction of a small piece of pavement to complete the job. No estimate of the cost of the works had been obtained but it was anticipated that the amount would not be great and could be met from the Devolved Services budget.

Councillor James had also been involved in this issue and was in the process of investigating ownership and on going responsibility for maintenance of the land.

RESOLVED that subject to no objection being raised by the land owners, quotations be obtained for the cost of this work and subject to them being reasonable the work be authorised to take place.
164. DEMAND FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGES IN TAUNTON DEANE

A review was being undertaken for Taunton Deane licensing department on the current demand for hackney carriage and private hire in the whole district. 
A lot of hackney carriages were based in Wellington. The Council had been invited, as a key stakeholder, to make comment regarding service to people in Wellington by the licensed vehicles of Taunton Deane. Were there enough? Did people tend to book by phone or was the rank ever used? Did people take advantage of the high number of local hackney carriages to hail them, or did most of these vehicles simply head into Taunton?

RESOLVED that the reviewers be informed that anecdotal evidence would seem to suggest that the taxi rank was not greatly used and that many licence holders operated elsewhere than in Wellington.
165. CORNHILL

At the last meeting it was suggested that one way of dealing with the problem caused by pigeons in this area was to engage the services of someone with birds of prey. 

Further enquiries had therefore been made with such a person. He confirmed that the use of birds of prey would only deal with the problem if they were used on a regular basis – once or twice a week. He did, however, suggest that he could carry out a more permanent solution if it was something that the Council were prepared to do.

RESOLVED that this avenue be not followed any further and other ways of dealing with the problem continue to be investigated.
166. EMERGENCY COMMITTEE
The minutes of a meeting of the Emergency Committee on 11 November 2016 were submitted.
RESOLVED that the minutes and the decisions made be noted and agreed.

167. COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 
The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 March 2016 to 30 September 2016 was £214,048 and the expenditure for the same period was £74,193. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed.

168. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-

(a) HMRC - £450.46 - November deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £415.02 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £80 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £128.80 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £82.90 – Telephone and broadband

(f) Konica Minolta - £224.35 – Photocopier rental

(g) TDBC - £971.64 – Grass cutting during summer months

(h) Cllr Bowrah - £45.40 – Travelling allowanc

(i) TDBC - £2,628 – Cleaning Longforth Rd toilets (July – September 2016)

(j) Quayside Publishing - £300 – Around Wellington (6 months Nov 2016 – May 2017)

(k) Edge Publications - £604.80 – Publishing Council newsletter

(l) TDBC - £139.25 – Printing

(m) County Security - £82.80 – Replacement keys

(n) Hinewood - £10 – Cleaning windows

(o) Glo mania - £98 – Glo sticks

(p) TDBC - £96 – Planning Officer attendance

(q) TDBC - £192 – Planning Officer attendance

(r) TDBC - £719.02 – Assistance at Carnival
(s) Holland Gardening £1,815 – This relates to HRA funding that the TC were holding on behalf of Cllr Reed who successfully applied for funds to pay for work at Squirrel Court. It has already been paid.

The meeting ended at 8.35 p.m.
..........................................
Councillor Bob Bowrah BEM
Mayor
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